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O friends, the East wind waxeth, the morning draweth near, iii. 123..It is related that Ibn es Semmak (162) went in one day to Er Reshid and the
Khalif, being athirst, called for drink. So his cup was brought him, and when he took it, Ibn es Semmak said to him, "Softly, O Commander of the
Faithful! If thou wert denied this draught, with what wouldst thou buy it?" "With the half of my kingdom," answered the Khalif; and Ibn es
Semmak said, "Drink and God prosper it to thee!" Then, when he had drunken, he said to him, "If thou wert denied the going forth of the draught
from thy body, with what wouldst thou buy its issue?" "With the whole of my kingdom," answered Er Reshid: and Ibn es Semmak said, "O
Commander of the Faithful, verily, a kingdom that weigheth not in the balance against a draught [of water] or a voiding of urine is not worth the
striving for." And Haroun wept..Presently she felt a breath upon her face; whereupon she awoke and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her, and with
her her three sisters, Queen Jemreh, Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh. So she arose and kissed their hands and rejoiced in them with the
utmost joy and they abode, she and they, in talk and converse, what while she related to them her history, from the time of her purchase by the
Mughrebi to that of her coming to the slave-dealers' barrack, where she besought Ishac en Nedim to buy her, and how she won to Er Reshid, till the
moment when Iblis came to her and brought her to them. They gave not over talking till the sun declined and turned pale and the season of
sundown drew near and the day departed, whereupon Tuhfeh was instant in supplication to God the Most High, on the occasion of the prayer of
sundown, that He would reunite her with her lord Er Reshid..Singer and the Druggist, The, i. 229..? ? ? ? ? Indeed, thou'st told the tale of kings and
men of might, Each one a lion fierce, impetuous in the fight,.114. El Abbas and the King's Daughter of Baghdad dcccclxvi.My heart will never
credit that I am far from thee, ii. 275..? ? ? ? ? She comes in a robe the colour of ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.When
it was eventide, the chamberlain let bring two horses and great store of water and victual and a saddle-camel and a man to show them the way.
These he hid without the town, whilst he and the young man took with them a long rope, made fast to a staple, and repaired to the palace. When
they came thither, they looked and beheld the damsel standing on the roof. So they threw her the rope and the staple; whereupon she [made the
latter fast to the parapet and] wrapping her sleeves about her hands, slid down [the rope] and landed with them. They carried her without the town,
where they mounted, she and her lord, and fared on, whilst the guide forewent them, directing them in the way, and they gave not over going night
and day till they entered his father's house. The young man saluted his father, who rejoiced in him, and he related to him all that had befallen him,
whereupon he rejoiced in his safety..? ? ? ? ? Thy letter reached me; when the words thou wrot'st therein I read, My longing waxed and pain and
woe redoubled on my head..Now the king of the city was dead and had left no son, and the townsfolk fell out concerning who should be king over
them: and their sayings differed and their counsels, so that turmoil was like to betide between them by reason of this. At last, after long dissension,
they came to an accord and agreed to leave the choice to the late king's elephant and that he unto whom he consented should be king and that they
would not contest the commandment with him. So they made oath of this and on the morrow, they brought out the elephant and came forth to the
utterward of the city; nor was there man or woman left in the place but was present at that time. Then they adorned the elephant and setting up the
throne on his back, gave him the crown in his trunk; and he went round about examining the faces of the folk, but stopped not with any of them till
he came to the banished king, the forlorn, the exile, him who had lost his children and his wife, when he prostrated himself to him and placing the
crown on his head, took him up and set him on his back..When Hafizeh had made an end of her song, El Abbas said to her, "Well done! Indeed,
thou quickenest hearts from sorrows." Then he called another damsel of the daughters of the Medes, by name Merjaneh, and said to her, "O
Merjaneh, sing to me upon the days of separation." "Hearkening and obedience," answered she and improvising, sang the following verses:.Quoth
En Numan, "What prompted thee to keep faith, the case being as thou sayest?" "O king," answered the Arab, "it was my religion." And En Numan
said, "What is thy religion?" "The Christian," replied the other. Quoth the king, "Expound it unto me." [So the Tai expounded it to him] and En
Numan became a Christian. (174).? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that which irks it), go saying, in my
fear.Now, as destiny would have it, a certain jeweller of the town had been robbed of ten pearls, like unto those which were with the merchant; so,
when he saw the two pearls in the broker's hand, he said to him, 'To whom do these pearls belong?' and the broker answered, 'To yonder man.' [The
jeweller looked at the merchant and] seeing him in sorry case and clad in tattered clothes, misdoubted of him and said to him (purposing to surprise
him into confession), 'Where are the other eight pearls?' The merchant thought he asked him of those which were in the gown and answered, 'The
thieves stole them from me.' When the jeweller heard his reply, he doubted not but that it was he who had taken his good; so he laid hold of him
and haling him before the chief of the police, said to him, 'This is the man who stole my pearls: I have found two of them upon him and he
confesseth to the other eight.'.? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dcxxix.When the morning morrowed, the king went forth and sitting down
on the throne of the kingship, summoned the grandees of his empire; whereupon the chamberlains and deputies and captains of the host went in to
him and kissed the earth before him. He distinguished the vizier with his especial favour and bestowed on him a dress of honour and entreated him
with the utmost kindness, after which he set forth briefly to his chief officers that which had betided him with Shehrzad and how he had turned
from that his former usance and repented him of what he had done aforetime and purposed to take the vizier's daughter Shehrzad to wife and let
draw up the contract of marriage with her..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Calender's Story liii.? ? ? ? ? The priests from all the convent came flocking onto
it: With cries of joy and welcome their voices they did rear..? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such
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madness can assain or what medicament?.Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..Conclusion.? ? ? ? ? Unto me the world's whole gladness is thy nearness and
thy sight; All incumbent thy possession and thy love a law of right..46. The Loves of Budour and Jubeir ben Umeir dlxxxvii.As for the eunuch, the
chamberlain, who had counselled King Dadbin [not to slay her, but] to [cause] carry her to the desert [and there abandon her], she bestowed on him
a sumptuous dress of honour and said to him, "The like of thee it behoveth kings to hold in favour and set in high place, for that thou spokest
loyally and well, and a man is still requited according to his deed." And Kisra the king invested him with the governance of one of the provinces of
his empire. Know, therefore, O king," continued the youth, "that whoso doth good is requited therewith and he who is guiltless of sin and reproach
feareth not the issue of his affair. And I, O king, am free from guilt, wherefore I trust in God that He will show forth the truth and vouchsafe me the
victory over enemies and enviers.".73. The Woman's Trick against her Husband dclviii.When she had made an end of her song, she wept till she
made the bystanders weep and the Lady Zubeideh condoled with her and said to her, "God on thee, O Sitt el Milah, sing us somewhat, so we may
hearken to thee." "Hearkening and obedience," answered the damsel and sang the following verses:.Reshid (Haroun er) and the Woman of the
Barmecides, i. 57..Bunducdari (El) and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers, ii. 117..Then came forward the
thirteenth officer and said, 'I will tell you a story that a man of my friends told me. (Quoth he).[When the king heard his wife's words], it was as if
he had been asleep and awoke; so he went forth of the harem and bade slaughter fowls and dress meats of all kinds and colours. Moreover, he
assembled all his retainers and let bring sweetmeats and dessert and all that beseemeth unto kings' tables. Then he adorned his palace and
despatched after El Abbas a man of the chief officers of his household, who found him coming forth of the bath, clad in a doublet of fine goats' hair
and over it a Baghdadi scarf; his waist was girt with a Rustec (81) kerchief and on his head he wore a light turban of Damietta make..32. The Khalif
Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, And with estrangement now, alas! heap'st
sorrows on my spright..Meanwhile, the youth her master abode expecting her; but she returned not and his heart forbode him of the draught [of
separation]; so he went forth at hazard, distraught and knowing not what he should do, and fell to strewing dust upon his head and crying out, 'The
old woman hath taken her and gone away!' The boys followed him with stones and pelted him, saying, 'A madman! A madman!' Presently, the
king's chamberlain, who was a man of age and worth, met him, and when he saw his youth, he forbade the boys and drove there away from him,
after which he accosted him and questioned him of his case. So he told him how it was with him and the chamberlain said to him, 'Fear not: all
shall yet be well with thee. I will deliver thy slave-girl for thee: so calm thy trouble.' And he went on to speak him fair and comfort him, till he put
faith in his speech..This story pleased King Shah Bekht and he marvelled thereat; but the vizier said to him, "This story is not more extraordinary
than that of the rich man who married his fair daughter to the poor old man." The king's mind was occupied with the [promised] story and he bade
the vizier withdraw to his lodging. So he [returned to his house and] abode there the rest of the night and the whole of the following day..All this
time, the young Damascene was hearkening, and whiles he likened her voice to that of his slave-girl and whiles he put away from him this thought,
and the damsel had no whit of knowledge of him. Then she broke out again into song and chanted the following verses:.Then he turned to a damsel
of the damsels and said to her, "Who am I?" Quoth she, "Thou art the Commander of the Faithful;" and he said, "Thou liest, O calamity! (33) If I be
indeed the Commander of the Faithful, bite my finger." So she came to him and bit it with her might, and he said to her, "It sufficeth." Then he said
to the chief eunuch, "Who am I?" And he answered, "Thou art the Commander of the Faithful." So he left him and turning to a little white slave,
said to him, "Bite my ear;" and he bent down to him and put his ear to his mouth. Now the slave was young and lacked understanding; so he closed
his teeth upon Aboulhusn's ear with his might, till he came near to sever it; and he knew not Arabic, so, as often as Aboulhusn said to him, "It
sufficeth," he concluded that he said, "Bite harder," and redoubled his bite and clenched his teeth upon the ear, whilst the damsels were diverted
from him with hearkening to the singing-girls, and Aboulhusn cried out for succour from the boy and the Khalif [well-nigh] lost his senses for
laughter..King of Ind and his Vizier, The, ii. 105..[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou
of the folk?" And he answered, "I am Saad [ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging
me, I had not come forth to thee; for that thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my
onslaught. Wherefore prepare thee for departure, (73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he
threw himself backward, (74) as if in mockery of him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself
against me." Then he rushed upon him, as he were a swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..?THE
FIRST OFFICER'S STORY..Thereat Queen Zelzeleh was moved to exceeding delight and bidding her treasuress bring a basket, wherein were fifty
pairs of bracelets and the like number of earrings, all of gold, set with jewels of price, the like whereof nor men nor Jinn possessed, and an hundred
robes of coloured brocade and an hundred thousand dinars, gave the whole to Tuhfeh. Then she passed the cup to her sister Sherareh, who had in
her hand a stalk of narcissus; so she took it from her and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' 'Hearkening and obedience,'
answered she and improvised and sang the following verses:.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA (1839-42).? ? ? ? ? m. The
Thirteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.[So he fared on towards them] and when he drew near unto them, he knew them and they knew him;
whereupon they lighted down from their horses and saluting him, gave him joy of his safety and the folk flocked to him. When he came to his
father, they embraced and greeted each other a long time, whilst neither of them availed unto speech, for the greatness of that which betided them
of joy in reunion. Then El Abbas bade the folk mount; so they mounted and his mamelukes surrounded him and they entered Baghdad on the most
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magnificent wise and in the highest worship and glory..?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..When she had made an end of her
song and laid down the lute, Ishac looked fixedly on her, then took her hand and offered to kiss it; but she snatched it from him and said to him,
'Allah, O my lord, do not that!' Quoth he, 'Be silent. By Allah, I had said that there was not in the world the like of me; but now I have found my
dinar (180) in the craft but a danic, (181) "for thou art, beyond comparison or approximation or reckoning, more excellent of skill than I! This very
day will I carry thee up to the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid, and whenas his glance lighteth on thee, thou wilt become a princess of
womankind. So, Allah, Allah upon thee, O my lady, whenas thou becomest of the household of the Commander of the Faithful, do not thou forget
me!' And she replied, saying, 'Allah, O my lord, thou art the source of my fortunes and in thee is my heart fortified.' So he took her hand and made
a covenant with her of this and she swore to him that she would not forget him..? ? ? ? ? A talking-stock among the folk for ever I abide; Life and
the days pass by, yet ne'er my wishes I attain),.Moreover, King Shehriyar summoned chroniclers and copyists and bade them write all that had
betided him with his wife, first and last; so they wrote this and named it "The Stories of the Thousand Nights and One Night." The book came to
(195) thirty volumes and these the king laid up in his treasury. Then the two kings abode with their wives in all delight and solace of life, for that
indeed God the Most High had changed their mourning into joyance; and on this wise they continued till there took them the Destroyer of Delights
and Sunderer of Companies, he who maketh void the dwelling-places and peopleth the tombs, and they were translated to the mercy of God the
Most High; their houses were laid waste and their palaces ruined and the kings inherited their riches..Officer's Story, The Ninth, ii. 167..? ? ? ? ?
Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice Have poured thee out heart's blood or blackness of the eyes;.? ? ? ? ? How often, too, hath
gladness come to light Whence nought but dole thou didst anticipate!.60. Haroun Er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath dcxlviii.I abode in my house,
ill, a whole month; after which I went to the bath and coming out, opened my shop [and sat selling and buying as usual], but saw no more of the
man or the woman, till, one day, there stopped before my shop a young man, [a Turcoman], as he were the full moon; and he was a sheep-merchant
and had with him a bag, wherein was money, the price of sheep that he had sold. He was followed by the woman, and when he stopped at my shop,
she stood by his side and cajoled him, and indeed he inclined to her with a great inclination. As for me, I was consumed with solicitude for him and
fell to casting furtive glances at him and winked at him, till he chanced to look round and saw me winking at him; whereupon the woman looked at
me and made a sign with her hand and went away. The Turcoman followed her and I counted him dead, without recourse; wherefore I feared with
an exceeding fear and shut my shop. Then I journeyed for a year's space and returning, opened my shop; whereupon, behold, the woman came up
to me and said, 'This is none other than a great absence.' Quoth I, 'I have been on a journey;' and she said, 'Why didst thou wink at the Turcoman?'
'God forbid!' answered I. 'I did not wink at him.' Quoth she, 'Beware lest thou cross me;' and went away..Thou that wast absent from my stead, yet
still with me didst bide, iii. 46..When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept and lamented. Then she slept
awhile and presently awaking, said, "O elder, hast thou what we may eat?" "O my lady," answered the old man, "there is the rest of the food;" but
she said, "I will not eat of a thing I have left. Go down to the market and fetch us what we may eat." Quoth he, "Excuse me, O my lady; I cannot
stand up, for that I am overcome with wine; but with me is the servant of the mosque, who is a sharp youth and an intelligent. I will call him, so he
may buy thee that which thou desirest." "Whence hast thou this servant?" asked she; and he replied, "He is of the people of Damascus." When she
heard him speak of the people of Damascus, she gave a sob, that she swooned away; and when she came to herself, she said, "Woe's me for the
people of Damascus and for those who are therein! Call him, O elder, that he may do our occasions.".The master of police held his hand from him,
saying, "Belike he is of the kinsmen of the Commander of the Faithful," and said to the second, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him
whose rank (75) time abaseth not, and if it descend (76) one day, it will assuredly return [to its former height]; thou seest the folk [crowd] in troops
to the light of his fire, some standing around it and some sitting." So the master of the police refrained from slaying him and said to the third, "Who
art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him who plungeth through the ranks (77) with his might and correcteth (78) them with the sword, (79) so that
they stand straight; (80) his feet are not loosed from the stirrup, (81) whenas the horsemen on the day of battle are weary." So the master of police
held his hand from him also, saying, "Belike, he is the son of a champion of the Arabs.".37. Abou Mohammed the Lazy ccc.? ? ? ? ? When I recall
the season of love-delight with them, The sweet of sleep forsakes me, my body wastes amain..Unto me the whole world's gladness is thy nearness
and thy sight, iii. 15..119. The Shipwrecked Woman and her Child cccclxvi.? ? ? ? ? Awaken, O ye sleepers all, and profit, whilst it's here By
what's vouchsafed of fortune fair and life untroubled, clear..Benou Tai, En Numan and the Arab of the, i. 203..116. Iskender Dhoulkernein and a
certain Tribe of Poor Folk cccclxiv.95. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman dclxxxvii.Meanwhile, Aboulhusn gave not over snoring in his
sleep, till the day broke and the rising of the sun drew near, when a waiting-woman came up to him and said to him, "O our lord [it is the hour of]
the morning- prayer." When he heard the girl's words, he laughed and opening his eyes, turned them about the place and found himself in an
apartment the walls whereof were painted with gold and ultramarine and its ceiling starred with red gold. Around it were sleeping-chambers, with
curtains of gold-embroidered silk let down over their doors, and all about vessels of gold and porcelain and crystal and furniture and carpets spread
and lamps burning before the prayer-niche and slave-girls and eunuchs and white slaves and black slaves and boys and pages and attendants. When
he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said, "By Allah, either I am dreaming, or this is Paradise and the Abode of Peace!" (18) And he shut
his eyes and went to sleep again. Quoth the waiting-woman, "O my lord, this is not of thy wont, O Commander of the Faithful!".When she had
made an end of her song, she wept sore, till presently sleep overcame her and she slept..Presently, one of the slave-girls brought him a pair of
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sandals wrought with raw silk and green silk and embroidered with red gold, and he took them and put them in his sleeve, whereat the slave cried
out and said, "Allah! Allah! O my lord, these are sandals for the treading of thy feet, so thou mayst enter the draught-house." Aboulhusn was
confounded and shaking the sandals from his sleeve, put them on his feet, whilst the Khalif [well-nigh] died of laughter at him. The slave forewent
him to the house of easance, where he entered and doing his occasion, came out into the chamber, whereupon the slave- girls brought him a basin
of gold and an ewer of silver and poured water on his hands and he made the ablution..Unlucky Merchant, The, i 73..The Fifteenth Night of the
Month..? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, how many a cup of sorrow have I drained, Watching the stars of night go by, for sleepless languishment!.? ? ?
? ? b. The Merchant and his Sons ccccxliv.? ? ? ? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.? ? ? ? ? And left me all forlorn, to pine for languishment,."O sister
mine," answered Dinarzad, "bring forth that which is with thee and that which is present to thy mind of the story concerning the craft of women and
their wiles, and have no fear lest this endamage thee with the king; for that women are like unto jewels, which are of all kinds and colours. When a
[true] jewel falleth into the hand of him who is knowing therein, he keepeth it for himself and leaveth that which is other than it. Moreover, he
preferreth some of them over others, and in this he is like unto the potter, who filleth his oven with all the vessels [he hath moulded] and kindleth
fire thereunder. When the baking is at an end and he goeth about to take forth that which is in the oven, he findeth no help for it but that he must
break some thereof, whilst other some are what the folk need and whereof they make use, and yet other some there be that return to their whilom
case. Wherefore fear thou not to adduce that which thou knowest of the craft of women, for that in this is profit for all folk.".When Er Reshid came
to the throne, he invested Jaafer ben Yehya ben Khalid el Bermeki (156) with the vizierate. Now Jaafer was eminently distinguished for generosity
and munificence, and the stories of him to this effect are renowned and are written in the books. None of the viziers attained to the rank and favour
which he enjoyed with Er Reshid, who was wont to call him brother (157) and used to carry him with him into his house. The period of his
vizierate was nineteen years, (158) and Yehya one day said to his son Jaafer, "O my son, what time thy reed trembleth, water it with kindness."
(159) Opinions differ concerning the reason of Jaafer's slaughter, but the better is as follows. Er Reshid could not brook to be parted from Jaafer
nor from his [own] sister Abbaseh, daughter of El Mehdi, a single hour, and she was the loveliest woman of her time; so he said to Jaafer, "I will
marry thee to her, that it may be lawful to thee to look upon her, but thou shalt not touch her." [Accordingly, they were married] and they used both
to be present in Er Reshid's sitting chamber. Now the Khalif would rise bytimes [and go forth] from the chamber, and they being both young and
filled with wine, Jaafer would rise to her and swive her. She conceived by him and bore a handsome boy and fearing Er Reshid, despatched the
newborn child by one of her confidants to Mecca the Holy, may God the Most High advance it in honour and increase it in venerance and nobility
and magnification! The affair abode concealed till there befell despite between Abbaseh and one of her slave-girls, whereupon the latter discovered
the affair of the child to Er Reshid and acquainted him with its abiding-place. So, when the Khalif made the pilgrimage, he despatched one who
brought him the boy and found the affair true, wherefore he caused befall the Barmecides that which befell. (160).When the evening came, the king
bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience.
Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.Then said
she to him, "O my son, was there any one with thee yesternight?" And he bethought himself and said, "Yes; one lay the night with me and I
acquainted him with my case and told him my story. Doubtless, he was from the Devil, and I, O my mother, even as thou sayst truly, am
Aboulhusn el Khelia." "O my son," rejoined she, "rejoice in tidings of all good, for yesterday's record is that there came the Vivier Jaafer the
Barmecide [and his company] and beat the sheikhs of the mosque and the Imam, each four hundred lashes; after which they paraded them about the
city, making proclamation before them and saying, 'This is the reward and the least of the reward of whoso lacketh of goodwill to his neighbours
and troubleth on them their lives!' and banished them from Baghdad. Moreover, the Khalif sent me a hundred dinars and sent to salute me."
Whereupon Aboulhusn cried out and said to her, "O old woman of ill-omen, wilt thou contradict me and tell me that I am not the Commander of
the Faithful? It was I who commanded Jaafer the Barmecide to beat the sheikhs and parade them about the city and make proclamation before them
and who sent thee the hundred dinars and sent to salute thee, and I, O beldam of ill-luck, am in very deed the Commander of the Faithful, and thou
art a liar, who would make me out a dotard.".Awaken, O ye sleepers all, and profit, whilst it's here, ii. 234..? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor dl.? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dlxxix.Next morning, up came the Cadi, with his face like the ox-eye, (104)
and said, "In the name of God, where is my debtor and where is my money?" Then he wept and cried out and said to the prefect, "Where is that
ill-omened fellow, who aboundeth in thievery and villainy?" Therewith the prefect turned to me and said, "Why dost thou not answer the Cadi?"
And I replied, "O Amir, the two heads (105) are not equal, and I, I have no helper but God; but, if the right be on my side, it will appear." At this
the Cadi cried out and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened fellow! How wilt thou make out that the right is on thy side?" "O our lord the Cadi,"
answered I, "I deposited with thee a trust, to wit, a woman whom we found at thy door, and on her raiment and trinkets of price. Now she is gone,
even as yesterday is gone; and after this thou turnest upon us and makest claim upon me for six thousand dinars. By Allah, this is none other than
gross unright, and assuredly some losel of thy household hath transgressed against her!".? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son and his
Governor dccclxxxvi.'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart will not grieve..Affairs, Of Looking to the
Issues of, i. 80..Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..79. Khusrau and Shirin and the Fisherman cccxci."O elder," added she, "if
Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we [that we should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "spare thine
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endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken." When she knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O elder, I am
of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the food waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou be assured
against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden thee beware
of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress v.At this I trembled and replied, 'By
the Most Great God, O my lord, I have taken a loathing to travel, and whenas any maketh mention to me of travel by sea or otherwise, I am like to
swoon for affright, by reason of that which hath befallen me and what I have suffered of hardships and perils. Indeed, I have no jot of inclination
left for this, and I have sworn never again to leave Baghdad.' And I related to him all that had befallen me, first and last; whereat he marvelled
exceedingly and said, 'By the Most Great God, O Sindbad, never was heard from time immemorial of one whom there betided that which hath
betided thee and well may it behove thee never again to mention travel! But for my sake go thou this once and carry my letter to the King of
Serendib and return in haste, if it be the will of God the Most High, so we may not remain indebted to the king for favour and courtesy.' And I
answered him with 'Hearkening and obedience,' for that I dared not gainsay his commandment.Then said she to him, 'When the king saw him and
questioned thee of him, what saidst thou to him?' And he answered, 'I said to him, "This is the son of a nurse who belonged to us. We left him little
and he grew up; so I brought him, that he might be servant to the king,"' Quoth she, 'Thou didst well.' And she charged him to be instant in the
service of the prince. As for the king, he redoubled in kindness to the eunuch and appointed the youth a liberal allowance and he abode going in to
the king's house and coming out therefrom and standing in his service, and every day he grew in favour with him; whilst, as for Shah Khatoun, she
used to stand a-watch for him at the windows and balconies and gaze upon him, and she on coals of fire on his account, yet could she not speak..43.
Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid dlxviii.Then she cast the lute from her hand and swooned away; so she was carried to her chamber and indeed
passion waxed upon her. After a long while, the Commander of the Faithful sent for her a third time and bade her sing. So she took the lute and
sang the following verses:.Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber and taking his wife by the hand, repaired with her to the chamber in
which he slept. He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the bed, whereupon he turned to his wife and said to her, "What doth this
youth here? This fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she, "I have no knowledge of him." With this, the youth awoke and seeing
the king, sprang up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to him, "O vile of origin, (102) O lack-loyalty, what hath prompted thee
to outrage my dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the woman in another..25. The City of Brass cccclxxxvii.Arab of the Benou
Tai, En Numan and the, i. 203..? ? ? ? ? Love no light matter is, O folk, nor are the woe and care And blame a little thing to brook that unto it
pertain..King Dadbin and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..Presently, the old woman came in to her and saw her sitting at Aboulhusn's head, weeping
and lamenting; and when she saw the old woman, she cried out and said to her, "See what hath betided me! Indeed, Aboulhusn is dead and hath left
me alone and forlorn!" Then she cried out and tore her clothes and said to the old woman, "O my mother, how good he was!" Quoth the other,
"Indeed thou art excused, for thou wast used to him and he to thee." Then she considered what Mesrour had reported to the Khalif and the Lady
Zubeideh and said to her, "Indeed, Mesrour goeth about to sow discord between the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh." "And what is the [cause of]
discord, O my mother?" asked Nuzhet el Fuad. "O my daughter," answered the old woman, "Mesrour came to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh
and gave them news of thee that thou wast dead and that Aboulhusn was well. "And Nuzhet el Fuad said to her, "O my aunt, I was with my lady
but now and she gave me a hundred dinars and a piece of silk; and now see my condition and that which hath befallen me! Indeed, I am bewildered,
and how shall I do, and I alone, forlorn? Would God I had died and he had lived!".So saying, he took leave of the woman and her husband and set
out, intending for Akil, his father's brother's son. Now there was between Baghdad and Akil's abiding-place forty days' journey; so El Abbas settled
himself on the back of his courser and his servant Aamir mounted also and they fared forth on their way. Presently, El Abbas turned right and left
and recited the following verses:.When El Abbas had made an end of his verses, his father said to him, "I seek refuge for thee with God, O my son!
Hast thou any want unto which thou availest not, so I may endeavour for thee therein and lavish my treasures in quest thereof?" "O father mine,"
answered El Abbas, "I have, indeed, an urgent want, on account whereof I came forth of my native land and left my people and my home and
exposed myself to perils and stresses and became an exile from my country, and I trust in God that it may be accomplished by thine august
endeavour." "And what is thy want?" asked the king. Quoth El Abbas, "I would have thee go and demand me in marriage Mariyeh, daughter of the
King of Baghdad, for that my heart is distraught with love of her." And he recounted to his father his story from first to last..Then he could brook
this no longer; so he went forth from the dominions of the Commander of the Faithful, under pretence of visiting certain of his kinsmen, and took
with him servant nor companion, neither acquainted any with his intent, but betook himself to the road and fared on into the desert and the
sandwastes, knowing not whither he went. After awhile, he fell in with travellers intending for the land of Hind [and journeyed with them]. When
he came thither, he lighted down [in a city of the cities of the land and took up his abode] in one of the lodging-places; and there he abode a while
of days, tasting not food neither solacing himself with the delight of sleep; nor was this for lack of dirhems or dinars, but for that his mind was
occupied with musing upon [the reverses of] destiny and bemoaning himself for that the revolving sphere had turned against him and the days had
decreed unto him the disfavour of our lord the Imam. (160).? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst vouchsafe to favour me,'twould lighten my despair, Though but in
dreams thine image 'twere that visited my bed..? ? ? ? ? "Console thou thyself for his love," quoth they, "with another than he;" But, "Nay, by his
life," answered I, "I'll never forget him my dear!".? ? ? ? ? The railers for your loss pretend that I should patient be: 'Away!' I answer them: ' 'tis I,
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not you, that feel the pain.'.So he sat down at the sharper's head, and said to him, 'Know, O Razi, that I will not leave thee till after ten days and
their nights, wherein I will wake and sleep by thy grave. So arise and be not a fool.' But he answered him not and El Merouzi [drew his knife and]
fell to sticking it into the other's hands and feet, thinking to make him move; but [he stirred not and] he presently grew weary of this and concluded
that the sharper was dead in good earnest. [However, he still misdoubted of the case] and said in himself, 'This fellow is dissembling, so he may
enjoy all the money.' Therewith he addressed himself to prepare him [for burial] and bought him perfumes and what [not else] was needed. Then
they brought him to the washing-place and El Merouzi came to him and heating water till it boiled and bubbled and a third of it was wasted, (40)
fell to pouring it on his skin, so that it turned red and blue and blistered; but he abode still on one case [and stirred not]..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story
of Aziz and Azizeh cxliii.? ? ? ? ? Tow'rds El Akil my journey I take; to visit him, The wastes in praise and safety I traverse, without fear,.The old
woman went out, running, whilst the Khalif and Mesrour laughed, and gave not over running till she came into the street. Aboulhusn saw her and
knowing her, said to his wife, "O Nuzhet el Fuad, meseemeth the Lady Zubeideh hath sent to us to see who is dead and hath not given credence to
Mesrour's report of thy death; so she hath despatched the old woman, her stewardess, to discover the truth; wherefore it behoveth me to be dead in
my turn, for the sake of thy credit with the Lady Zubeideh." Accordingly, he lay down and stretched himself out, and she covered him and bound
his eyes and feet and sat at his head, weeping..21. Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets ccccxxxii.Now there was in the camp a wise woman, (11) and
she questioned him of the new-born child, if it was male or female. Quoth he, 'It is a girl;' and she said, 'She shall do whoredom with a hundred
men and a journeyman shall marry her and a spider shall slay her.' When the journeyman heard this, he returned upon his steps and going in to the
woman, took the child from her by wile and slit its paunch. Then he fled forth into the desert at a venture and abode in strangerhood what [while]
God willed.."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent and] return
to righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the
door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].63. Haroun er Reshid and the Two Girls dcli.116.
The Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters M.Then she came down from the tree and rent her clothes and said, 'O villain, if these be thy dealings
with me before my eyes, how dost thou when thou art absent from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and she said, 'I saw thee swive the woman
before my very eyes.' 'Not so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the tree and no sooner did he begin to do
so than up came the lover [from his hiding-place] and taking the woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her]. When the husband came to the top of the
tree, he looked and beheld a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O strumpet, what doings are these?' And he made haste to come down from the tree
to the ground; [but meanwhile the lover had returned to his hiding- place] and his wife said to him, 'What sawest thou?' 'I saw a man swive thee,'
answered he; and she said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought and sayst this but of conjecture.'.When Er Reshid drew near the door of the chamber, he
heard the sound of the lute and Tuhfeh's voice singing; whereat he could not restrain his reason and was like to swoon away for excess of joy. Then
he pulled out the key, but could not bring his hand to open the door. However, after awhile, he took heart and applying himself, opened the door
and entered, saying, 'Methinks this is none other than a dream or an illusion of sleep.' When Tuhfeh saw him, she rose and coming to meet him,
strained him to her bosom; and he cried out with a cry, wherein his soul was like to depart, and fell down in a swoon. She strained him to her
bosom and sprinkled on him rose-water, mingled with musk, and washed his face, till he came to himself, as he were a drunken man, for the excess
of his joy in Tuhfeh's return to him, after he had despaired of her..? ? ? ? ? No rest is there for me, no life wherein I may delight, Nor pleasant meat
nor drink avails to please me, night or day..'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, i. 26..75 El Fezl ben Rebiya (233) and the Old Bedouin
dclx.? ? ? ? ? q. The Stolen Necklace dccccxciv.Now I had questioned her of her name and she answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and described to
me her dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth on this wise, and shall I not do the like of her?"
Then said I to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para and
fetch us water therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought two pitchers of water and I took one of them and
giving her my clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..When the Khalif heard this, he laughed heartily and said, "By Allah, O my brother, thou art
indeed excused in this matter, now that I know the cause and that the cause hath a tail. Nevertheless if it please God, I will not sever myself from
thee." "O my guest," replied Aboulhusn, "did I not say to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur! For that I will never again foregather with
any'?" Then the Khalif rose and Aboulhusn set before him a dish of roast goose and a cake of manchet-bread and sitting down, fell to cutting off
morsels and feeding the Khalif therewith. They gave not over eating thus till they were content, when Aboulhusn brought bowl and ewer and
potash (16) and they washed their hands..? ? ? ? ? O ye who have withered my heart and marred my hearing and my sight, Desire and transport for
your sake wax on me night and day..? ? ? ? ? An you'd of evil be quit, look that no evil yon do; Nay, but do good, for the like God will still render
to you..Now this servant was of the sons of the kings and had fled from his father, on account of an offence he had committed. Then he went and
took service with King Bihkerd and there happened to him what happened. After awhile, it chanced that a man recognized him and went and told
his father, who sent him a letter, comforting his heart and mind and [beseeching him] to return to him. So he returned to his father, who came forth
to meet him and rejoiced in him, and the prince's affairs were set right with him..39. Abou Mohammed the Lazy dlviii.So the prefect carried him up
to the Sultan and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my lord." "What is thine advertisement?" asked the Sultan; and the thief said, "I
repent and will deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and whomsoever I bring not, I will stand in his stead." Quoth the Sultan, "Give him a
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dress of honour and accept his profession of repentance." So he went down from the presence and returning to his comrades, related to them that
which had passed and they confessed his subtlety and gave him that which they had promised him. Then he took the rest of the stolen goods and
went up with them to the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was magnified in his eyes and he commanded that nought should be taken from him.
Then, when he went down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted from him, little by little, till the case was forgotten, and so he saved the booty [for
himself].' The folk marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer came forward and said, 'Know that among those who make a trade of knavery are
those whom God the Most High taketh on their own evidence against themselves.' 'How so?' asked they; and he said..? ? ? ? ? Bravo for her whose
loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! She slays me with her cruelty, so fair she is and proud..? ? ? ? ? Pardon of God for everything I crave,
except thy love, For on the day of meeting Him, that will my good deed be..? ? ? ? ? What is the pleasance of the world, except it be to see My
lady's face, to drink of wine and ditties still to hear?.When I awoke and opened my eyes, I found myself [in the open air] and the raft moored to the
bank of the stream, whilst about me were folk of the blacks of Hind. When they saw that I was awake, they came up to me, to question me; so I
rose to them and saluted them. They bespoke me in a tongue I knew not, whilst I deemed myself in a dream, and for the excess of my joy, I was
like to fly and my reason refused to obey me. Then there came to my mind the verses of the poet and I recited, saying:.Some months after this, I
met him again under arrest, in the midst of the guards and officers of the police, and he said to them, "Seize yonder man." So they laid hands on me
and carried me to the chief of the police, who said, "What hast thou to do with this fellow?" The thief turned to me and looking a long while in my
face, said, "Who took this man?" Quoth the officers, "Thou badest us take him; so we took him." And he said, "I seek refuge with God! I know not
this man, nor knoweth he me; and I said not that to you but of a man other than this." So they released me, and awhile afterward the thief met me in
the street and saluted me, saying, "O my lord, fright for fright! Hadst thou taken aught from me, thou hadst had a part in the calamity." (146) And I
said to him, "God [judge] between thee and me!" And this is what I have to tell'.Unjust King and the Tither, The, i. 272.? ? ? ? ? My heart with
yearning is ever torn and tortured without cease, Nor can my lids lay hold on sleep, that Sees from them away..KING SHAH BEKHT AND HIS
VIZIER ER REHWAN. (177).The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, And Allah makes mention of me 'mongst the pleasures
divine; Yea, ease and sweet basil and peace, the righteous are told, In Eternity's Garden of sweets shall to bless them combine. (223) Where, then,
is the worth that in aught with my worth can compare And where is the rank in men's eyes can be likened to mine?.? ? ? ? ? f. King Bekhtzeman
cccclxi.After this, she abode with the four queens, till they arose and entered the palace, where she found the candles lit and ranged in candlesticks
of gold and silver and censing-vessels of gold and silver, filled with aloes-wood and ambergris, and there were the kings of the Jinn sitting. So she
saluted them, kissing the earth before them and doing them worship; and they rejoiced in her and in her sight. Then she ascended [the estrade] and
sat down upon her chair, whilst King Es Shisban and King El Muzfir and Queen Louloueh and [other] the kings of the Jinn sat on chairs, and they
brought tables of choice, spread with all manner meats befitting kings. They ate their fill; after which the tables were removed and they washed
their hands and wiped them with napkins. Then they brought the wine-service and set on bowls and cups and flagons and hanaps of gold and silver
and beakers of crystal and gold; and they poured out the wines and filled the flagons.
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